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Item No.     06              
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 January 10, 2017 
  

 
TO:   Mayor Savage and Members of Halifax Regional Council 
 
 
SUBMITTED BY:      
   __________________________________________________ 

Bruce Zvaniga, P.Eng., Director, Transportation & Public Works 
 
DATE:   December 12, 2016 
 
SUBJECT:  Reinstatement of Crosswalk near Sheet Harbour Hospital 
 

INFORMATION REPORT 
 
ORIGIN 
 
Item 14.5.1 of the October 4, 2016 meeting of Regional Council: 
 
THAT Halifax Regional Council request a staff report to determine how the Municipality can make a 
formal request to the Nova Scotia Department of Transportation to reinstate a pedestrian crosswalk on 
Highway #7 near the vicinity of the Eastern Shore Memorial Hospital in Sheet Harbour. 
 
 
LEGISLATIVE AUTHORITY 
 
Motor Vehicle Act, R.S.N.S. 1989, subsection 90 (1) The traffic authority may establish and designate and 
may maintain, or cause to be maintained, by appropriate devices, marks or lines upon the surface of the 
highways, crosswalks at intersections where, in his opinion, there is particular danger to pedestrians 
crossing the highway, and at such other places as he may deem necessary. 
 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
On roadways within the Municipality that are owned by the Province of Nova Scotia, all requests for the 
installation of a marked pedestrian crosswalk must be submitted to Nova Scotia Transportation and 
Infrastructure Renewal (NSTIR).  Prior to reviewing the request, NSTIR requests a written confirmation 
from the Municipality agreeing to pay for the cost and annual maintenance if after their review a marked 
pedestrian crosswalk is warranted (see Attachment 1). 
 
 
DISCUSSION 
 
In April 2016, staff officially requested on behalf of the area Councillor and residents that NSTIR review 
the requirement for a new marked crosswalk in the vicinity of the Sheet Harbour hospital.  NSTIR 
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conducted an assessment and found that a marked crosswalk was not warranted.  On June 15, 2016, 
NSTIR held a stakeholders meeting to discuss the results of their review. 
 
As a result of further feedback received in September 2016, staff requested that NSTIR review a location 
further west on Trunk 7 for a marked crosswalk.  NSTIR staff indicated that since vehicular volumes 
would be the same and the original study incorporated all pedestrian volumes in the near vicinity, the 
warrant for a marked pedestrian crosswalk would not be met.  A letter was received from NSTIR which 
provides additional detail (see Attachment 2). 
 
 
 FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
There are no financial implications associated with this report. 
 
 
COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT 
 
NSTIR staff met with area residents to discuss the results of the crosswalk assessment. 
 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 
Attachment 1: NSTIR Guidelines – Request for Installation of Pedestrian Crosswalks 
Attachment 2: Letter from NSTIR – Sheet Harbour Crosswalk Installation Request 
 
 
 
 
 
 
A copy of this report can be obtained online at http://www.halifax.ca/council/agendasc/cagenda.php then choose the 
appropriate meeting date, or by contacting the Office of the Municipal Clerk at 902.490.4210, or Fax 902.490.4208. 
 
 
Report Prepared by: Taso Koutroulakis, P.Eng., PTOE,  Manager, Traffic Management, 902.490.4816 
 
 
 
 
 
 














